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The meeting was called to order at 10.15 a.m.

AGENCA I'rEM 1351 REPORT OF THE INTERNATIONAL I,AW COMMISSION ON THE WORK OF ITS
THIRTY-NIN'rH SESSION (continued) (A/42/10, 179, 429)

AGEND~ ITF~ 130, DRAFT CODE OF OFFENCES AGAINST THE PEACE AND SECURITY OF
MANKINDI REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/42/484 and Add.l)

1. Mr. KOZUBEK (Czechoslovakia), speaking on chapter III of the report of the
International Law Commission (A/42/l0), said that his dplegation supported the
Commission's efforts to elaborate general principles and rules for the
non-;avigational uses of international watercourses. Czechoslovakia shared the
view that efforts should focus on working out a framework convention to serve as a
basia for more detailed specif.lc arr.'.gements such as those envisaged in draft
article 4. Draft article 5 w~s al~o acceptable I every watercourse State was
entitled to participate in negotiations relating to agreements c' .cerning the
entire ~at~rcourse, as well as to become a party to such agreements.

2. Draft article 6 was very significant, ~specially with regara to the optimum
utilization of the international watercourse, in view of the current problem of
limited natural resources. Any problem which the interpretation of the general
term "equitable and reasonable" utilization could be solved on the basis of the
factors referred to in draft article 7. Moreover, in view of the framework nature
uf the future convention, the list of factors should not be described as exhaustive.

3. With regard to draft article 10, the formulation of the general obligation of
States to co-operate in their relations concerning international watercourses was
fUlly justified and advisable. The general principle of co-operation among States,
as expressed 1n the Declaration on Principles of International Law concerning
Friendly Relations and Co-operation among States in accordance with the Charter of
the United Nations, was a reliable normative basis which should be gradually
developed.

4. With regard to chapter IV of the Commission's report, his delegation's doubts
concerning the elaboration of universally binding rules in respect of international
liability for injurious condequences arising out of acts not prohibited by
international law had not been dispelled b' the results of the Commission's most
recent consideration of the topic. In dratt article 1 •. the criterion of [>hysical
con~equence had narrowed the SUbject of the regulation in comparison with the
initial consideration. His delegation still had difficulties, however, with the
broad scope of the definition, which included not only the activities of a State
but also those of physical and legal persons within its territory causing damages
within the territory of another State to s~ch other State and also to its physical
and legal persons. The State would be liable for all activities within its
territory or under its control about which it knew or had means of knowing. Yet
damage caused by the activitieD of individuals to other individuals was governed
primarily by international private law. The conclusion of agreements on different
kinds of activities with possible harmful effects, such as treaties concerning
liability for damages caused by outer space activities, seemed to be the best
solution.
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5. l:is delegation expressed satisfaction with l Commission' s programme for ita
new term of office. In connection with the topic oi State responsibility, it would
be more suitable to continue work on the second and third parts of the draft
articles and, only 3fter their completion, to start 'he second reading of the first
part of the draft, in order to permit consideration of the document in its
entirety. His delegation was disappointed that the Codification Division of the
Office 0: Legal Affairs had been thinned out to such an extent that work on
background pdpers r~edea for the CommiRsion could not be commenced, it should be
possible to find a solution to that problem.

6. Mr. YlMER (Ethiopia) welcomed the p(ovisional adoption of five draft articles
of the draft Code of Offences against the Peace and Security of Mankind. Draft
article 1 clearly brought out the uriousness of crin,es against the peace and
s8Curity of mankind. His delegation supported the view that the enumeration of
such crimes would avoid the ~anger of a characterization by analogy. With regard
to the inclusion of the element of "intent", although it was true that guilty
intent was a condition for the crime and might not be presumed but must be
established, his delegation found merit in the view that intent could be deduced
from the massive and systematic nature of a crime. His delegation did not believe
that the expression "under international law" might w..aken the effect of the text
and raise the question of the relationship bet:· een international law and internal
law. Howev~r, it felt that the phrase was unnecessary, and that, in .ny case, the
issue might be deferred until tha provisional list of crimes had been completed.
With regard to draft article 2, his delegation did not agree with the members of
the Commission who found the second sentence unnecessary.

7. In draft article 3, the need for the specific reference to individual criminal
responsibility in paragraph 1 was obvious, inasmuch as the Commission had rightly
decided to confine its study, at the present stage, to the criminal liability of
individuals. Nevertheless, ~aragraph 2 was essential, in order that the State
might not try tu free itself from responsibility by invoking the prosecution or
punishment of the individual concerned. The phrase "irrespective of any motives
invoked" made the wording of paragraph] as unequivocal as possible.

8. With regard to draft article S, the considerations set forth in paragraph (4)
of the Commentary were essential to the final formulation of the article. His
delegation was not yet convinced that it was necessary to provide for statutory
limitation with r~9ard to war crimes, an~ it therefore felt that the present
formulation should be maintained.

9. In draft article 7, the non bis in ide~ rule should not give rise to
controver/5Y, being a well-established principle of cr iminal law. ~s stated in
par~graph 37 of the report, the inclusion of that rule appeared to be necessary in
the ~ase of universal jurisdiction in order to avoid subjecting the offender to
several penaltie~. It might be possible to invoke the rule where the international
criminal court had jurisdiction over the entire C~e. His delegation therefore
supported the second paragraph proposed by the Special Rapporteur in paragraph 39
of the report.
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10. The law of the non-navigational' uses of internatio~al watercourRes w~s an
important topic, and he commended the Commission for prov~sionally adopting six
draft articles. He stressed the need for extreme caution in approeching the topic,
however, in view of its implications for the sovereignty of States and their
permanent sovereignty over their natural resources.

11. The word "system" in square brackets in article 2 and elsewhere in the draft
articles was not acceptable to his delegation and might prevent their general
acceptance. However, there should ne very little controversy over the view that
the term "international watercourse referred to both the channel and the waters
contained therein.

12. Paragraph (2) of the Commentary to draft article 4 noted that the Commission
had developed a promising solution to the froblem of the di\ersity of international
watercourses I that of a framework agreement. His delegation appreciated the
difficulty of reaching agreements on specific international watercourses without
the benefit of general legal principles on the uses of such watercourses. It was
significant that the phrase "apply and adjust" in paragraph 1 of draft article 4
was intended to indicate that the dr~ft articles were essentially residual in
character. Accordingly, his delegation agreed with the proposition set forth in
paragraph (5) of the Commentary that the States whose territories embraced a
particular international watercourse trould remain free not only to apply the
provisions of the present articles, but to adjust them to the special
characteristics and uses of that watercourse or of part thereof.

13. The proviso contained in paragraph 2 of draft article 4 was in order, since it
was intended to prevent a situation in which a few States appropriated a
disproportionate amount of the benefits of an international watercourse or unduly
and adversely prejudiced the use of its wate~s by watercourse States not parties to
the agreement in question. However, the proposition contained in paragraph (14) of
the Commentary was not susceptible to easy interpretation or application and needed
further thought on the part of the Commission. With regard to paragraph 3 of draft
article 4, his delegation endorsed the view expressed in paragraph (18) of the
Commentary that wetercourse State& were not under an obligation to conclude an
agreement before using the waters of the international watercourse.

14. The thrust of paragraph 2 of draft article 5 was that, if the use of a
watercourse by a State was not affected to an appreciable extent, that State did
not have th~ right to participate in the negotiation and conclusion of an agreement
on a part of an international watercourse. The rationale for that (para. (6) of
the Commentary) was that the introduction of one or more watercourse States whose
interests were not directly concerned in the matters under discussion would mean
the introduction of unrelate~ interests into the process of consultation and
negotiation. While that argument might hold true in theory, it could give rise in
practice to difficulties between riparian States as to who would detormine the
"appreciable" extent of the damage, for instance. Furthermore, there appeared to
be a contradiction between that argument and the statement in paragraph (9) of the
Commentary that paragraph 2 should not be taken to suggest that an agreement
dealing with an entire watercourse or with a part or aspect thereof should exclude
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decision-mdking with regard to Bome or all aspects of the use of the watercourse
through procedures in which all the watercourse States p~rticip~ted.

15. Draft article 6, which set forth the basic principle of aquitable utilization,
was one of the most important provisions. His dei~~ation supported the view that
Roptimum utilizationR did not mean achieving the Rmaxi.umR use, the most
technologically efficient UBe or the most JllI)netlully "aluable use. Nor did it
i,ply that the State capable of making the most efficient use of a watercourse
should have a superior claim to the use thereof. ~t rather implied attaining
maximum possible benefits for all walercourse States. In determining equitable
utilization, it was important to bear in mind, firstly, that the list proposed in
draft art~~le 7 was indicative and not exhaustive. Secondly, no Factor was to be
accorded ~ ority over other factors. Thirdly, there would inevitably be certain
questions with regard to some of the factors on the list. FOr example, in
subparagraph (d), it was not clear what was meant by Rexisting and potential
uses R• A better formulati~n was to be found in article V (2) (g) of the Helsinki
Rules on the Uses of the Waters of Internation~l Rlv~rs and in article 3 (a) of the
revised draft propositions of the Asian-African Legal Corsultative COmmittee, which
referred to the comparative costs of alternative means of satisfying the economic
and social needs of each State concerned.

16. Ethiopia noted with satisfaction the thorough discussion that had taken place
in the COmmission on draft articles 10 to 15. It shared the view expressed in the
Commission that draft article 10 was by no means unproblematic, at least
conceptually. Although there was merit in the view that in international law there
existed a general legal principle that there was an obligation to co"operate, draft
article 10 should be formulated in a more precise manner and should indicate the
scope and main objective of such co-operation. If that gave rise to difficulties,
a cautious invitation to States to engage in mutual relations in a spirit of
co-operation would be preferable. Ethiopia endorsed the Special Rapporteur's view
that the duty to co-operate was an obligation of conduct and that it did not
involve a duty to take part in collective action but a duty to work towards a
common goal (para. 98 of the report). It also endorsed the ~ropnsel that draft
article 10 should be iklcluded ir chapter 11. His delegation auarec1 ":he view that
draft artiCles 11 to 15 were too narrOWly drawn, that thsy favoured the notified
State and that they placed an unduly heavy burden on the StatA contemplating the
new use. The articles in question should bed:afted more fle~ibly, perhaps in the
form of a recommendation.

17. Some useful ideas had been expressed in the Commission on the ~elationship

between draft article 9 and draft articles 11 to 15, Since cau~ing appreciable
harm could not always be wrongfUl, the draft articles should reflect the Special
Rapporteu:'s view that, in the case of conflict of uses, the doctrine of equitable
utilization could only minimize the harm to each State II \d roOt eliminate it
entirely and tt, It the harm would thus be wrongful only if ~t was not consistent
with the equitable utilization of the watercourse by the w~tercou:se States
concerned. Although Ethiopla agreed that the term Rappreciable harm" had given
rise to some confusion, it was not sure that its replacement by the term
Rappreciable adverse effect R would actually help. It had an open mind on the
matter.
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18. If draft article 12 had the effect -,f glving a veto to the notified State, it
",as unl ikely that the forll 'lation in qu,-- tion would meet wi th general approval.
Furthermore, draft article 13 did not place enough em~1asis on the obligations of
the notified State. Ethiopia therefore endorsed the suggestion that the notified
State should be required to indicate the reasons for which it considered that the
proposed new use would result in the notifying State's exceeding its equitable
share. Where dra!t article 13, paragraph 5, \1as concerned, it believed that the
provisions on dispute settlement should not be included in the draft articles. The
question whether dic1ute settlement procedures might be dealt with in an annex to
the draft articles could be considered at a later stag~. A time-limit for
consultati lns and negotiations would be a sefeguard against possihle
procrastination by the notified State. Ethiopia shared the view of Commi6sion
members reflected in paragraph 113 of the report that draft article 14 was
unbalanced. However, draft article 15 could serve a useful purpose, provided that
it was formulated with caution and precision and did not place an undue but den on
the notifying State. At the same time, Ethiopia wondered whether it would in fact
be possible for a State to comply with the requirements of articles 11 and 13 in
cases of emergency. Lastly, he wished to expreAs his delegation's full agreement
with the views set forth in the last sentence of paragraph 94 of the report.

19. The Commission had made further satisfactory progress in its study of the
topic of international liability for injurious conse~uences arising out of acts not
prohibited by international law. Regarding the implications of the draft articles
for the development of science and technology, it must be stressed both that the
application of science and technology presented a cert-.ain degrE.-8 of seriou~ risk to
man and the environment and that, in the formulation of international ruleD,
further scientific development should not be discouraged. The Commission's task on
the topic in question was largely to make proposals for the progressive development
uf international law. It would be improper to wait for more accidents to occur
before customary norms were developed in the .relevant area of international law.

20. Ethiopia endorsed the Special Rapporteur's view that there were practi cal
policy reasons, as well as objective criteria, for distinguishing the topic of
international liability from the topic of ~tate responsibility. There was no
justification for combining the topics of international liability, Stat~

responsibility nnd the law of the non-navigational uses of international
wstercourses, since careful formulation would avoid incornpetibility.

21. In connection with the protection of the interests of the State of origin, it
was quite properly stressed that developing countries 1a~ked the expertise for
appreciating the extent of the riskE posed by the ~ork of foreign corporations
operating in their territory. The criterion of "physi~al consequences" adequately
covered the danger posed by transboundary effects of c~rtDin actiVities. The
important factor in the establ ishmellt of liabil ity under the topic was proof of the
cause-and-effect relationship between the activity and the injury. The Commission
might need to reflect further on the argument that econOOlic and social consf!<Juences
should not be excluded from the ~cope of the topic, since such consequ~nces were by
no means infrequent. Ethiopia was in favour of the formulation of a general
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definit'on of "dangerolls activities". Identifying a non-exhaustive list of
dangerous activities in the commentary might constitute a solution in that
oon:1ection.

22. Use of the somewhat ambiguous terms "territory", "control" and "jur isdictiun"
was essential. A State should clearly be liable for extra-territorial consequences
emanating from territory under its control in cases where it did not have
recognized sovereignty, while the term "jurisdiction" covered its liability in
other areas such as exclusive economic zones and the high s~as.

23. With regard to the equally difficult concepts of "risk" and "injury", they did
not in themselve~ include criteria for determining their degree. ~he argument
questioning the requirement that the injury should be foreseeable was forceful.
Moreover, the magnitude or seriousness of the injury was not affected by the fact
that it was not foreseen. The requirement that the State of origin knew or had the
means 0f knowing that the activity in question was carried out within its territory
or control was an important one, particularly from the point of view of developing
countries, Qnd his delegation welcomed the proposal that the question of liability
should be subject to s~cial review in tb~ case of developing countries lacking the
means for effective monitoring of the area~ under their jurisdiction.

24. on the subject of prevention and reparation, some had argued that the
CommiSSion had moved away from the basic concept of liability and compensation.
His delegation took the view that, while it might be advis:!ble to deal wi t:h
prevention, that should not be done at the expense of substantive rules of
liability, lest the concept of liability fade away. Although the topic was
primarily concerned with liability, not prevention, there should be ~n effective
link between prevention and reparation. Once prevention was introduced, some legal
consequence should attach to failure to observe tb~ rules, ot~)rwise there would be
no incentive for States to respect them.

25. His delegation agreed with the Special Rapporteur's view of the
ineffective~3ss of private law remedies. It also agreed with the Special
Rapporteur that the establishment of a causal r('lationship betweefl activities and
injuries was imr~rtant for establishing liability. However, it ~a~ not persuaded
by the argument that there was no contradiction between the principle of strict
liability and prevention. Paragraph 194 of the report indicated that the Special
Rapporteur had drawn the correct conclusion fram to.he Commiss ion's debate on the
topic and his delegation looked forward to the draft articles to be presented at
the next session.

26. With regard to relations between States and international organizations
(second part of the topic), the Specia 1 Rapporteu~' s outline of the subject-matt ~r
to be covered by the draft articles was a good beginning which appeared to take
care of its v~rious features. The topic should not prove as difficult as others
studied by the Commission and his delegation agreed with its decision on the
methodology to be followed by the Special Rapporteur. It looked forward to more
substantive reports on the topic in the future.
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27. Mr. BENNOUNA (Morocco) said that his delegation was pleased to note that
considerable progress had been made on the draft Code of Offences against the P~ace

and Security of Mankind. In connection with draft article 1, the Special
Qapporteur had rightly excluded the idea of drawing up a general, exhaustive
definition of the crimes concerned. The reference to international law should be
retained, particularly in order to draw attention to the seriousness and importance
of the crimes. However, at the current stage there was no need to consider whether
the rules governing a given crime were of a customary natura and what their place
was in the legal hierarchy, or what relationship there was Detween international
law and domestic law. It would be sufficient to indicate that the rules in
question ori9~nated in an international context and that their purpose was t~

govern offences against the interests ~nd values of the comity of nations. Morocco
therefore b~lieved that the square brackets should be removed from draft article 1.

28. with regard to the characterization of an act as a crime ~gainst the peace and
security of mankind, although draft article 2 constituted 'nplicit recognition of
the supremacy of international law, at a later stage it WOl td be necessary to deal
with questions relating to competence and procedure. In fact, it might be said in
general that the Commission was handicapped in its work by the continuing
uncertainty about the implementation of the future C~de. At the current stage, it
would be more realistic to work on the assumption that domeatic courts would be
responsible for seeing that the draft Code was implemented. It would be necessary
to review the entire text of the draft articles if the establishment of an
international jurisdiction was deemed feasible. Morvcco believed, in the lighc of
draft article 3, that the scope of the draft Code should ~e restricted to crimes
committed by individuals, without prejudice to the responsibility of States under
g~neral international law. Moreover, Morocco n{.ted the reference in the commentary
on draft article S to the possibility of re-examining the issue of the
non-applicability of statutory limitations in the light of the offences enumerated
as crimes against the peace and security of mankind. The text of draft article 6
seemed to be in keeping with contemporary international law, as reflected in the
major international conventions.

29. The non bis in luem rule was essential. However, although its application
would give rise to no problems in the case of an international court, it mUEt be
recognized that there would be conflicts between the different. legal systems if
there were to be universal jurisdiction. In the event of the establishment of such
a jurisdiction, there would be a need for fl~xible machinery for consultations
between States parties, to which all domestic judgementti delivered in
implementation of the draft Code would be submitted, for an opinion on the extent
to which they were in compliance with the provisions of the draft Code. On the
issue of the Commission's mandate, once the substantive provisions had been
prepared, the Commission should draw up the statute of a competent international
criminal jurisdiction for individuals, for consideration by the General Assembly.

30. On the topic 9f the law of the non-navigational uses of international
watercourses, it wouid seem that article 1, paragraph 2, considerably extended the
draft's scope ~nd that it was therefore necessary to make its wording more
precise. Article 5, paragraph 1, gave the impression that some States could
consider concluding an agreement on the whole of a watercourse, without
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participation in the negotiations by all the other States concerned. Once again,
more precise drafting was called for. Furthermore, where paragraph 2 of that
article was concerned, an explanation must be given of what was meant by use that
might be affected to an appreciable extent or monitoring machinery must be provided
for under the treaty. Morocco took note of the remar~ concerning the term
-appreciable extent- in paragraph (lS) of the commentary on draft article 4, but
believed that It would none the less be necessary to establish who was to collect
the evidence and on tha basis of what criteria. Moreover, it wondered what
relationship there was between the term in question and the equitable and
reasonable utiliza~lon defined in draft articles 6 and 7.

31. The draft articles submitted by thJ Special Rapporteur on the topic of
international liability for injurious consequences arising out of acts not
prohibited by international law were of fundamental importance. Unfortunately, in
practice the distinction drawn between the general regim~ governing responsibility,
whi~h was based on the wrongful act, ana liability for transbOundary injury arising
from acts not prohibited by international law could prove to be inapplicable,
p.rticularly if the ~ssential component of prevention was included in the draft.
The drafting of general rules governing objective liability was particul~rly

complex, since in the field in question there were so far only special conventions
dealing with specific activities. The purpose of such conventions was above all to
harmonize domesti~ law in the area of civil liability. The Convention of 1971 on
International Liability for Damage Caused by Space Objects was the only
multilateral legal instrument dealing with the objective responsibility of States.
It was thus obvious that the Commission would have considerable difficulty in
drawing up a general regime governing liability for injurious consequences arising
out of acts 1I0t prohibited by international law. It would be necessary to consider
a list of dangerous or risky activities to be covered by the future Convention, and
such a list would have to be reviewed periodically. The essence of the topic lay
not in the wrongfulness Ol otherwise of an activity but in the danger thAt it
represented and the risks it entaileu. A new approa~h must therefore be taken to
the topic, takir) account of the in-depth analysis that had been carried out by the
Commission's successive special rapporteurs. The draft would thus deal with
dangerous activities having harmful transbrundary ph~sical consequences, and
emphasis would be placed on the risks run by States as a result of scientific and
technological progress. It would, in fact, be a qnestion of providing sanctions
for indirect violations of territorial sovereignty.

32. The second part of the topic of rel~tions between States and international
or~anizations should be restricted to universal organizations, which could be dealt
with in a general convention on privileges and immunities. Regional organizations
shOUld not be dealt with until a later stage. The Secretariat could supplement the
available documentation by collecting information on recent developments in the
area of relations between international organizations and host countries.

33. The proposed draft should not be confined to the exis\:ing legal regime and
shOuld endeavour to remedy the 8~ortcoming8 of that re9im~. thus providing a better
basis for the privileges and immunities of international organizations and the
guarantees given to their officials. The outline provided by the Special
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Rapporteur should be expanded so as to in~lude the c3pacity of and means at the
disposal of intern~tional organizations ior defending their officials' immunities,
in accordance with the relevant jurisprudence of the International Court of
Justice. Morocco· UL~t:O the Special Rapporteur to elaborate en his ('Itline anc to
propose appropriate substaradve provisions.

34. The Commission should focus on topics that cO'lld be finalized, in the form of
draft convent~ons, in the course of the current five-year period covered by the
Commiss '.on 's mandate. For the tilM being, the drafts that should be selected were
those of the law of the non-navi~ational uses of international watercourses and the
general regime govcr~ing liability. ~owever, particular attention should be
devoted to the Draft Code of Offences against the Peace and Se..:urt,ty of Mankind.
Of course, in the five-year p~riod in question the Commissio.l should proceed with
the second reading of the draft articles on the status of the diplomatic cour~er

and t~e diplomatic bag not accoropanied by diplomatic courier and the second draft
on the jurisJictional immunities of States ~nd their property. Morocco fully
endorsed the su~gestion put forwa~d in paragraph 239 of the Commission's report
with a view to strength~ning co-ordination of the work carried ~ut in the plenary
meeting and thllt of the Drafting Committee. It was essential that the Codificatjon
Division sh~~ld have the necessary human and ~aterial resources at its disposal,
and it WAS importan~ that the Division shou~~ periodically i&sue information on the
stage reached ;,(1 the process of the cod1ficatl.on of international law and on topics
that could be dealt with in general multilater~~ co~~entions in the future.
Furthermore, it was important t~ keep alive the interest of young people ­
parti-::uhrly those in the develop!!"·, countr ies - in the codificlStion and
prOCjressive development of int.er.,,,donal law, through the Internatio"\al Law Seminar
and information addressed to universities and training and rese~rch institutions.

35. Mr. STEPANOV (Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic) said that it was ex~remely

important to use the full potential of inter~attonal la~ to affirm genuinely
dem~ra~ic standar~8 in international relations. The only acceptable pattern of
beh4viou~ for every State wa~ strict observance of the generally recognized
principles and norms. The further development of international law was essential
to establtah the right to comprehensive securit} as a reliable foundation for a
ron-nuclear, non- ~olent, demilitarized world,

36. The work of the Commission should reflect that need and take muc; greater
account of the tasks and priorities set by contemporary international life. The
most important subject with which the Commission and the Committee were currently
concerned was the draft Code of Offences against the Peace and Secyrity of Mankind.
on which his dele9ation would comment when it was considered as a separate agenda
item.

37. W~~h r~9ard to the law of the non-navigational usps of international
"·.· ..ercourses, the Commission had 80 far been unable to solve terminolQ9ical
l':oblems which wei'e very closely connected with the content of the &>cuJllent being
formulated, its form, its purpose and its scope of application. The fact that the
Drdfting Committee had again deferrp-d consideration of draft article 1 was
complic~ting further work. The very words "international watercourses" did not

/ ...



A/C.6/42 'SR.42
English
Page 11

(Mr. Stepanov, Ukrainian SSR}

reflect the real content of the topic because they implied the existence of. a
regime under which third parties as well as riparian States could make use of a
given watercourse. The lack of clarity also gave rise to important disagreements
over such ~lsic terms as w~tercourse systemWand Wwatercoursew• The decision as
to which expression would be used was of fundamental sig.lificance. his delegation
favoured the term Wwatercourse w•

38. The Commission had 80 far failed to decide on the form of the draft document.
His delEJation took the view that, ~ince the legal r~gime for any given watercourse
choUld be established by agreement between the States through whose territory it
ran, the Commis~'ion should formulate '3eneral principles intended as guidelint d. A
document embodying a collection of' such principles would be important, because the
cu.rent legal practice regul~ting such matters was very varied. and would guide
Slates in concluding special agreements. Paragraphs 93 and 94 uf the Commission's
report showed that Bome members of the Commission saw an agreement on general
principles as a means of formulating wresidual w norms possessing binding force.
That was a mistaken approach. Hia deleg~tion continued to uphold the need to
prepare a collection of r~les and principles that could be of m~ch greater
practical valul!.

39. The general obligation to co-ope rete , 'let out in draft article 10, ,.,as a
principle of contemporary int~rnational law thdt was becoming exceptionally
important. His delegation co~ld not therefore agree with the opinion reflected in
paragraph 96 of the report that no general obligation on States to co-operate
existed under international l~w, and fully supported the view that the principle of
co-operation was of ~rime importance in the use of water resources. Many of the
specific proposals made on that subject were justified and deserved to be
apPLoved. It was important that the ~pecial Rapporteur should recognize the neea
to retine article 10, taklng into account the comments made. The article should
indicate the aim and object of co-operation, which was the optimum use of
watercourses, and should include references to both good-neighbourliness and good
faith.

40. The consideration of draft articles 11 to 15 had also given rise to quile
substantial observations, with many of which the Special Rapportl!ur had agreed.
Evidently, there was still Gome very serious work for the Commission to do on the
topic.

41. The topic ;., intl!rnational liability for injurious consequences arising out of
acts not prohibit'.):l b~, international law, would become increasingly hlportant and
the aee. for its 1~g.11 regulation would grow accordingly. During ,-he Commission's
work 01 the topic, it hbd beco~ evident that the preparation of draft articles was
being complicated by the lack of practice ~md normative material in that field.
Account had to be taklm of the fact that many aspecto of the topic involved
important State l,rten~sts and that abuses might occur in practice on the pretext of
countering the injurious consequences of an activity that was legal from the point
of view of international law. It waa not surprising that the Special Rapporteur's
report had been extenllively criticized and that he had recognized the need for
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further study of many questions. The formulation of the future norms mU'OIt not
become an obstacle to scientific and technical progre~s.

42. The consideration at the Commission'. thirty-ninth session of the to~ic of
relations between States and international organizations had produced no tangiblp
results and there was no doubt that the Commission would soon have to examine the
fundamental problems in order to make r~commendat!ons to the Committee about its
further work on the subject.

43. On the other decisions and conclusions of the Commission, his delegation
pointed out that work on the important topic of State responsibility had been
unjustifiably protracted and hoped that the new Special Rapporteur would bear that
in mind. The final stage of work on the draft articles on the j~ri8dictional

immunities of States and th"ir property also awaited the Commission. The new
Special Rapporteur on that topic should carefully analyse the many comments made in
discussions and received from Governments in order to make the necessary amendments
to the draft.

44. His delegation welcomed the adoption on first reading of the dr~ft articles on
the status of the diplomatic courier and the diplomatic bag not accompanied by
diplomatic courier. The draft could be a basis for a future convention, provided
that appropriate amendments were made to articles 18 and 28. TO a considerable
extent, the attainment of the main ~oal of such a convention depended on a proper
solution of those questions. His delegation would make detailed observadons on
the SUbject during consideration of the topic in 1988.

45. In conclusion, his delegation believed that the Commission should devote very
serious attention to analysing the way it operated. Many comments and pLoposals
concerning important aspects of the Commission's activity had been made.
Furthermore, the Commission had made practically no use of its right to select
topios whose codification and progressive dev.elopment were becoming particularly
timely. There was also the need to make consideration of the Commission's reports
more specific and effective, giving the Commission a clear picture of the position
of States on t~e most important and controversial questions. Knowledge of the
positions of States was absolutely essential to the Commission and COli Id help Jt
not only to speed up its work but also to prepare better draft articles. His
delegatior. therefore supported the appeal by the Chairman of the Commission for a
constructive dialogue between it and the General Assembly in order to pro~ote the
codification and progres.ive development of international law.

46. Shortening the time required to formulate draft articles by improving the
procedures and working methods of the Co~~ission was an important lans of
increasing its effectiveness. Another means was more affective discussion of its
report by the Committee, it was therefore very important that States should have
sufficient time for a thorough study of the Commission's materials. Improving the
Commission's working methods should be a constant SUbject of attention. But it waa
most important that the Commission and the uommittee should aim at considerably
more productive activity and concentrate on subjects which had partiCUlar
topicality and practical significance.
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47. Mr. HUANG JilIhua (China), stressing the importance of establishing a legal
regime to safeguard internationa1 peace and security, said that the Commission was
to be congratulated on having provl~ionally adopted draft articles 1 to 3 and 5
to 6 of the draft Code of Offences <lgainst the Peace and Security of Mankind and
having paved the way for further work in that connection.

48. His delegation foun~ draft article 1 (Definition) acceptable in principle, but
welcomed the Commhm!.,r. 's dec.t.ston to have an enumerative definition which would
clarify the scor~ of the draft Code and facilitate its implementation. A
conceptual definit~or. 6lS laid down in draft article 1 would, howe'JeL:, contribute to
a clearer understanjing of the special nature of the draft Code which was designed
to eliminate crimes having certain characteristics in common I they were of an
international nature, were extremely serious, and violated intern~tional law.
Those elements could perh~ps be incorporated in a future version of draft article 1.

49. Draft article 2 (Characterization) reaffirmed one of the most important
principles of internat;1ollal law as recognized in the Charter and Judgment of the
NUrnberg Tribunal. Its inclusion in:he draft Code would ensure that, wherever
internal law conflicted with international law, criteria generally recognized by
the international community wovld take pre.;edence. Also, given the empl,asls which
the draft Code placed on universal jurisdiction, it was necessary to make the
relationshi~ hetween internation~l and internal law in that respect quite clear,
and, in 80 far as possible, to harmonize the relevant legal rules. From the
procedural standpoint, since the various national courts often tollowed the
procedures laid down I 1der their own domestic systems of law, consideration ohould
perhaps be given to the inclusion of a provision in the draft Code requesting
States parties to adopt the neceasary l~)islative measures to co-ordinate their
internal law with the Code, thereby providing a bu.ilt-in guarantee for the
implementation of the principle laid down in draft artich: 2. Such a provision
would ~lso be important for the establishment of a future international criminal
court.

50. With regard to draft article 3 (Responsibility and punishment), the cml~ission

had rightly decided to confine its work at that stage to tne international criminal
responsibility of the indivJdual, S') that it could continue its work on the topic
without becoming bogged down by controversial issues. The criminal responsibility
of States was a thorny question and one on Which an early consensus could not be
expected, but that did not mean that States could be relieved of their
responsibility and, indeed, many States were arguing in favour of it. Acts against
the peace and security of mankind were, for the most part, committed by State
entities and were often inseparable frem the acts of the individuals in c!,arge of
State affairs. Conseq~ently, although the Commi,sion was not for the time being in
& i~sition to elaborate rul.s on the criminal responsibility of States, that should
not prevent St~tes themselves from exploring the m~tter further. On that
und.r8tandi~g, his delegation could agree in principle to draft article 3 as
~orded. In addition, the Commission might wish to include in the draft Code
plovipion for the punishment of non-&tate organizations which com~itted crimes
against the peace and security of mankind.
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51. Draft article 4 (Aut dedere aut punire), which had not been adopted by the
Commission, dealt with the jurisdiction Ir.o which the perpetrator of a crime against
the peace and .ecurity of mankind would be SUbject. His delegation agreed in
principle with the general structure of the article which, by affirming the
international obligation of a State to try or extradite the per~etrator, would
contribute to the prevention and punishment of crimes against the peace and
security of mankin~ and fu~'ilitate the general acceptance of the Code by States.
It considered, however, in view of the complex nature of extradition aw:! its close
connection with jurisdiction, that the provision to be incorporated in the draft
Code in that respect should oe more specific. In seeking un appropriate
formulation, the Commission might therefore wish to refer to the relevant
provisions of several existing international conventions which provided for
universal jurisdiction.

52. Draft article 5 (Non-tpplicabilitv of statutory limitations) WitS an extremely
important providon. Although, with the passinq of time, it might prove :i0mpwhat
difficult to secure evidence and locate witnesses, crimes against the peace and
security of mankind were of such gravity that the guilty parties should not be
allowed to evade criminal justice. As to draft article 6 (JutHcial guarantees),
his delegation could agree to itB inclusion since it was a procedural prOVision
common to the criminal law of most States but did not think that it was necessary
to list all the various guarantees in the draft Code. That could pp 'h.lllps be done
in any statute for an international criminal court which the General Assembly might
request the Commission to pepare.

53. His delegation shared the concern expressed by some members of the Commission
regarding the non bill in idem rule as st!lted in draft article 7. In its view, the
question of how to uphold that principle without prp.judice to \.;le guarantee thllt
States could punish persons who committed criminal acts listed in the Code deserved
careful consideration, particularly since the possibility of an internati0nal
criminal court had nu~ been ruled out in the draft Code. In that connection, the
second paragraph proposed by the Special R~pPorteur (A/42/10, para. 39) could serve
as a basis for further discussion.

54. His delegation accepted the principle laid down in draft article 8
(Non-retroactivity) but considered that it should be couched in more precise
terms. It was not opposed to draft article 9 (Exceptions to the principle of
responsibility) but considered that it should be supported by ~dequate reasons and
that the exceptions should be listed in logical order. Whether or not some of the
exceptions given in draft article 9 were exceptions in the strict sense of the term
or merely mltigatin9 tactors remained to be decided.

55. At that stage, the d~aft Code should serve primarily as a body of legal
principles on the basis of which specific legal instruments could be elaborated or
a statute for an ~nternational criminal court prepared.

56. Turning to the topic of the law of the non-navigational uses of international
watercourses, he agreed that the main object s~ould be to formulate a framework
a9reement to lay down general principles and rules, for application 1n the absence
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of specific agreements by the States concerned, and to provide guidelines for the
negotiation of future agreements. His delegation also agreed with the practical
approach adopted by the Commission with regard to certain critical definitions and,
specifically, to the definitions of the terms ·system- and -international
watercourse·, which were to be settled together at a later date. However, in view
of the diversity of international watercourses, the Commission should base its work
on the permanent sovereignty of States over their natural resources, seeking to
resolve the question of shared optimum use of the resources of the watercourse by
international wate~course States in the light of the special characteristics of the
watercourse concerned.

57. While the application of the principle of equitable and reasonable utilization
was basically acceptable, the criteria for its implementation were not easy to
determine. His delegation agreed with the Commission's approach of preparing a
list of indicative factors and considered that the essence of the relationship
between that principle and the obligation to refrain from causing appreciable harm
lay in a proper balance of interests among watercourse States. In that connection,
the Special Rapporteur, in his second report, had suggested tbe following wording:
MIn its use of an international watercourse, a watercourse State shall not cause
appreciable harm to another watercourse State, except as might be allowable within
the context of the first State's equitable utilization of that international
watercourse- (A/CN.4/399/Add.2, para. 184). The issue required further
consideration.

58. With regard to the principle of co-operation, in his delegation's view, draft
article 10 on the general obligation to co-operate should not only stipulate that
States had an obligation to co-operate in good faith, but should also specify the
purpose of such co-operation and its relationship with other relevant principles of
general international law and, in particular, with the sovereign right of a State
over that part of an international watercourse which formed part of its territory.
Only on the basis of respect for the sovereignty and territorial integrity of all
wateroourse States, and of equality and mutual benefit, would it be possible to
aChieve the optimum utilization of international watercourses.

59. ais delegation believed that draft articles 11 to 15, relating to notification
procedures, should be strengthened so as to provide in particular for the
obligation of the notifying State to notify and the obligation of the notified
State to respond, with a view to striking a balance between' the rights and duties
of both sides. It trusted that the Commission would take due account of that
point, in view of its ~rtance for friendly co-operation among watercourse StateS.

60. On t~e question of settlement of disputes, the procedures ~nvisaged could be
adopted by States without diffiCUlty since similar procedures had already been
widely accepted.

61. Referring, lastly, to the topic of international liability for injurious
consequences arising out of acts not prohibited by international law, he said that
the establishment of an adequate legal regime would make it easier to deal with the
many problems that had arisen as a result of the rapid pace of scientifiC and
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technological development. Specifically, his delegation believed that the three
principles suggested by the previous Special Rapporteur and included by the present
Special RapporteJr could serve as the basis for a working hypothesis. That should
not, however, be construed as acceptance of the concepts of strict liability or of
inclUding prevention as part of liability, on which opinions were divided. In
preparing the draft articles, the Commission should take into account the needs of
all States and the feasibility and acceptability of the proposed rules. It should
also give serious consideration to the scope of application of the draft articles
and the need to achieve a balance between the interests of States of origin, on the
one hand, and of affected States, on the other.

62. The Commission, which was approaching its fortieth anniversary, had in the
past donr much lo further the codification and progressive development of
internatlonal law. His delegation trusted that it would in its future work make an
evell greater contribution to a just and equitable international legal order.

63. Mr. SOBOLEV (Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic) said that the Commission
had done useful work at its thirty-ninth session. The collective efforts of States
to strengthen the international legal order were vital for the maintenance of
international peace and security, and an interdependent world demanded the strict
obse~vance by all States of international legal principles and the further
development of inte national law.

64. His delegation would like to see the Commiasion enhance its work by
concentrating on the most urgent issues. Priority should be given to completion of
the work on the draft Code of Offences against th~ Peace and Security of Mankind, a
topic to which his delegation would return at a later meeting.

65. His delegation welcomed the completion in first reading of the draft articles
on the status of the diplomatic courier and the diplomatic bag not accompanied by
diplomatic courier, which could serve as the "basis for an international legal
document. It had always responded to requests for comments in the past and it
would do so in writing with respect to the Secretary-General's letter of
13 February 1987. For the moment, it stre9s~d that the diplomatic courier ahould
have full immunity from the criminal juriscHction of the receiving and transit
States, and that only the sending State could decide to waive that immunity. The
interests of the receiving and transit States were alr~ady protected in draft
articles 5 and 12. Moreover, the diplomatic bag should not be subject to any kind
of examin~tion, either direct or indirect, for that would infringe the principle of
inviolability. The concerns about misuse of the diplomatic bag were exaggerated,
fcr they were already mf't in other drafl articles.

66. In addition to the other problems arising from scientific and technological
progress, mankind was now faced with the global problem of ecological security.
The issue of international liability for injur10us consequences arising out of acts
not prohibited by international law was therel ~ gaining in importance and must be
resolved in a way that prevented injurious consequences wit~out obstructing natural
pro~ress. Account must be taken in particular of the possibility of damage
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inflicted on a State under th~ pretext of protection ~gainst the injurious
consequences of legitimate activities. The Commission should take into
consideration ey.lsting examples of the handling of such problems in international
conventions and bilateral agreements. It could also be guided by the work of the
International Atomic Energy Agency in strengthening international co-operation for
safer use of nuclear energy.

67. On the ~lestion of the law of the non-navigational uses of international
watercourses, his delegation reiterated its position that legftl provieions must
take carefully into account the specific nature of each watercou.se. As the
Commif~ion had again deferred the defi~ition of the term -international
watercourse", it was not clear what it was trying to regulate. However, the issues
involved were usually settled by means of treatieu concluded directly between the
States concerned. The end result of the harmonization of national interests with
those of other ripariaa States must be the adoption ~~ principle~ nf a
cecommendatory nature. The draft articles should recognize more clearly the right
of territorial sovereignty over water resources without excluding mutua41y
advantageous co-operation among States.

68 Where its programme, procedures and working methods were concerned, the
Commission must constantly strive to speed up and i~prove its work. His delegation
welcomed the adoption of the five-year work programme, and the Commission should
now establish a schedule for each topic, with a view to concluding it within the
five-year period. That meant an increasing role for the Drafting Committee, but
his delegation endorGed the reference in the report to the co~~ter-productive

effects of premature referral of draft articles to the Drafting Committee.

69. Attention must ~ focused on the drafting of new international legal
commitments designed to hll!ld a nuclear-free and non-violent world. The
Byelorussian delegation believed that the fu~ther progressive development of
international law must promote international co-operation among States and peoples
throughout the planet.

70. Mr. MICKIEWICZ (Poland) noted that the Fc!ein~ Hinister of Poland had referred
in plenary to the contribution to the strengthening of the role of the United
Nations mad~ by the codification and pr~Jregsive developme~t of international law,
in particular the work of the International Law Commission. In the debate on the
Commission's report in 1986 his delegation had said that the United Nations system
should be more receptive to new challengee and priorities. That would require a
new method of identifylng the needs of the international community in the
development of international law, enhancement of the law-making process in the
United Na~ions system, computerized data handling, and better co-ordination among
legal bodies.

71. His delegation welc0med the Commission's plans to speed up the consideration
of some topics. Priority should be given to the draft Code of Offences against the
Peace and Security of Mankind, the status of the diplomatic ~ourier and the
diplomatic bag not accompanied by diplomatic courier, and in~:ernationa1 liability
for injurious consequences arising out of acls not prohibited by international
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law. His delegation agreed that the composition of. the Drafting Committee should
reflect the principal legal systems and the variou6 languages, and it favoured the
restoration of the full l2-week session and continuation of the present system of
sllmmary records.

72. As a country with few fresh-water resources, Poland attachecl great importance
to the law of the non-navigational uses of international watercourses. It
supported the Commission's approach of preparing a ·framework agreement" of general
principles and rules. However, it had reserv~tions about the way in which the
general obligation of watercourse States to co-op~rate was reflected in ~he draft
articles. In particular, article 10 should indicate more precisely tha objective
of such co-operation. His delegation supported th~ Special Rapporteur's suggested
new formulation of the co-operation provision cuntained in paragrftph 98 of the
report. It also shared the view that ev~ry Stat~, while having sovereign rights
over its own water resources, must take accoun~ of the rights of oth~: watercourse
States. His delegation agreed with the Special ~apporteur that in the case of a
"conflict of uses", the doctrine of equitable uti~1zation could only minimize the
harm t~ each State and not eliminate it entirely. It would thererore be better to
refer to activities which "might have an appreci~ble ,dverse effect upon other
watercourse States", instead of using the term "&ppreciable harm".

73. Pollution of national or international w'\\ ercour.ses was one of the most
important sources of marine pollution. When entering into agreements, watercourse
States Must therefore take into account their obl~gations with respect to
protection of the marine environment, even if such obligations were binding on only
some of the States concerned. With that in mind his delegation proposed the
inclusion, in the indicative list given in article 7, of a reference to the
particular obligations and duties of watercourse States with respect to the
protection of the marine environment.

74. The new challenge& presented in the report or th~ World Commission on
Environment and Development underlined the importance of the question of
international liability for injurious consequ~nce9 arising out of acts not
prohibited by international law. Th~qe challenges required a prompt response, in
particular by acceleration of the Colf,luission' s work on the topic. His delegation
shared the Special Rapporteur's view that there was already sufficient
international and State practice to justify a general treaty. However, ~he scope
should be limited to activities with adverse physical consequences giving grounds
for establishment of ] iability. Acti"ilies which <"id not necessarily produce
physical consequences were also important, but I'heir inclusion would create
addi tional difficulties. His delegation shared the view that the basis of th".
strict liability should be transboundary injury, a concept particularly rel~vant to
acts not prohibited by internatiolO,d law, since 11: offered the possibility of
preventing harm and repairing injury without reducing activities.
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7<). 'J'he CHAIRMAN ohservecl that he had not yet recpivpd i'lny comments about the
letter which he had mentione(~ at the thirty-second meeting from the Chairmiln of the
Fifth Committee concerning aqencla itpm 116, entitlecl "Programme planning". In view
of the time limit, he asked whether he might be authorized to inform the Chairman
of the Fifth Committee that the Sixth Committf'e wou]cl not be expressing any views.

76. ~s. WILLSON (United States of America) , speaking as co-orcliniltor for the Group
of Western European and Other States, said that her clelegation had brought the
lettf'r to the attpnl ion of the members of the group and would communicate their
comments to the Chairman.

77. 'l'he CHAIRMAN said that he would take it that the Committee wished to posl pane
a decision.

/8. It was so clecided.

'J'he meeting rose at 1.05 p.m.


